
                                                                              19 OCTOBER 2022 
                                            

                                                                                        TOWN BOARD MEETING 
                                                                                        TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 
 
A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by 
Supervisor Michael Cazzari on the 19th day of October 2022 at 7:03 p.m. at Town Hall, 
60 McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York. Members of the Town Board present by roll 
call were: Councilman Baranowski, Councilman Lombardi, Councilwoman McDonough, 
Councilman Schanil, and Supervisor Cazzari. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business. 
A moment of silence was held to honor those serving in the United States Armed Forces.  
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Todd McCormack, 43 Walton Drive, inquired if the Town Board will be addressing the 
cell tower proposed on Walton Drive at this meeting.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari replied that the cell tower will not be addressed at this meeting. He 
explained that the matter will be going before the Planning Board and the Zoning Board 
for their review, and that notification of the meetings when discussion will take place will 
be posted. A discussion ensued. 
 

PUBLIC HEARING CONTINUED FROM 8/3/2022 - PROPOSED LOCAL LAW WHICH 
IS PROPOSING MULTIPLE AMENDMENTS TO CHAPTER 156 OF THE TOWN CODE 
OF THE TOWN OF CARMEL, ENTITLED "ZONING” - HELD OPEN 

 
Prior to reopening the Public Hearing, Supervisor Cazzari pointed out that the Planning 
Board had very informative early stage discussions on the Draft Comprehensive Plan 
that are available to view on the Town’s website; at their September 28th meeting 
timestamped at 43 minutes and at their October 13th meeting timestamped at 59 minutes. 
Supervisor Cazzari stated that after the Planning Board completes their review of the 
document and submits their report, the Town Board will continue their work, and that all 
comments made at this Public Hearing continuation will be forwarded to the project’s 
consultant and the Planning Board. 
 
Angelo Natale with the Colonial Park Association, a community of 33 private residences 
in Mahopac, inquired why after all this time, the Town Board is seeking to rezone the 
properties along Lake Mahopac. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari indicated that the Draft Comprehensive Plan was being updated to 
comply with Town Law.  
 
Mr. Natale asked why the Town is attempting to take over State land, Lake Mahopac. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari clarified that the Town is not attempting to take over Lake Mahopac.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari reopened the Public Hearing for public comment at 7:11 p.m. 
Approximately seventy-five (75) people were in attendance.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari stated that the consultant for the project was originally scheduled to 
be at the October 12th Town Board meeting and was unavailable to attend the Public 
Hearing when it was rescheduled to this evening. She will be at the Town Hall prior to 
the Planning Board meeting on October 26th from 6:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. 
 
Councilman Lombardi pointed out that additional Public Hearings will be held as revisions 
to the proposed zoning amendments are made. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari stated that the Public Hearing will not be closed this evening. It will 
remain open. Residents may continue to call or email the Town Board and their 
comments will be forwarded on to the Planning Board. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough reiterated that the project’s consultant will be at Town Hall 
prior to the Planning Board meeting on October 26th from 6:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. She 
added that the consultant will also be at Town Hall on November 9th and December 14th. 
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Nick Acker, 25 Pine Cone Road, Mahopac, addressed what he considered 
misinformation being circulated in anonymous letters and social media posts in regard to 
the proposed zoning amendments. He asked if the zoning impacts Lake Mahopac 
because it states in the proposed Local Law, “Nothing herein is intended to regulate 
structures that are affixed directly to or installed on or over underwater lands or waters 
owned by the State of New York”. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari stated that it is in the proposed zoning amendments and it is a State 
lake. 
 
Mr. Acker stated that a lot of the regulations in the proposed Local Law are therefore not 
applicable to Lake Mahopac. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari replied, yes. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough added, as it is currently drafted. 
 
Mr. Acker commented that based on what he read in the proposed Local Law, he did not 
think that statements being circulated that the Town is attempting to limit the amount of 
boats permitted at a dock, and only waterfront property owners can access the lake, are 
accurate. However, he commented that it is not clear what the Town has control over, 
therefore if the Town does ends up having control over zoning the lake, the proposed 
Local Law is not acceptable as currently drafted, specifically the ability to have only two 
watercrafts on the lake. He commented that if the intent of the proposed Local Law is to 
limit boats on Lake Mahopac, homeowners associations and marinas should not be 
exempt from the regulations.  
 
Mr. Acker commented that the changes as proposed could have a significant impact on 
property values. He cited as an example that if somebody purchased a property with a 
homeowners association that has fifty boat slips which then becomes limited to two boat 
slips, their property value can go from about $500,000.00 down to $300,000.00. 
 
Mr. Acker expressed his support of the section in the proposed Local Law that states that 
all portable toilets visible from the waterfront shall be screened from view by use of lattice, 
fencing, year-round vegetative screening or similar design. 
 
Craig Bumgarner, P.C. appeared on behalf of his client with property at 24 Nicole Way, 
located along Route 6 near the intersection at Crane Road. Mr. Bumgarner stated that 
despite the Nicole Way address, the property fronts Route 6. It is currently zoned 
commercial and it has been zoned commercial since the inception of zoning in the Town. 
However, under the proposed zoning amendments, the parcel would be designated as 
Open Space Residential. He spoke about how this designation would negatively impact 
his client and submitted the following letter for the record. 
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Supervisor Cazzari stated that Mr. Bumgarner’s letter will be forwarded to the project’s 
consultant and the Planning Board. 
 
Karen Likar, 17 Skyview Lane (Putnam Valley) commented that when she and her 
husband purchased their lakefront property at 871 South Lake Boulevard about thirty 
years ago, it was the worst piece of property on Lake Mahopac and that over the years, 
they turned it into something beautiful. She went on to express her concerns with regard 
to the negative financial impact that the proposed zoning amendments would have if 
enacted with regard to maintaining their four-slip boat dock with rentals. 
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Ms. Likar acknowledged the importance of the safety and health of the lake. She 
proposed installing sewers around it alleviating the need for portable toilets. She also 
suggested that the homes along the lake utilizing fertilizer may be contributing negatively 
to the health of the lake.   
 
Ed Barnett, Mahopac Point, stated that he served as chairman of the Lake Mahopac Park 
District Advisory Board for 29 years until last year when he was summarily removed. He 
stated that it was obvious that the members of the Lake Mahopac Park District Advisory 
board were not involved with the proposed draft, and that the lakeside residents and 
taxpayers in the park district were not consulted in any way as the burden of the changes 
falls on them. Mr. Barnett questioned the purpose of the proposed zoning amendments.  
 
Mr. Barnett acknowledged that for the last two years Lake Mahopac has been very active 
and suggested that it was a result of people wanting to get out and recreate following the 
COVID-19 pandemic lockdowns. He stated that restricting the amount of watercraft that 
lakefront property owners can possess presents legal issues and questioned if property 
owners will be grandfathered or if their possessions will be confiscated. Mr. Barnett asked 
if overcrowding is the issue, why is the Town promoting the Swan Cove project as a place 
where the community can use as a car-top launch facility. He stated that the proposed 
zoning amendments excluding marinas and other commercial entities is understandable, 
however reiterated that putting the burden on property owners with lakefront access isn’t. 
 
Mr. Barnett stated in his years on the advisory board, their main priority was safety, not 
restrictions, as restrictions require enforcement. He stated that an extra kayak sitting on 
someone’s lawn is not a problem, an extra boat tied up a dock is not a problem, creating 
a problem is a problem. He suggested that the Carmel Police Department should be more 
flexible in their hours on the lake and that patrolling the lake on a Tuesday when there is 
very little activity is a waste of time and taxpayers’ money. Mr. Barnett stated that because 
the U.S. Coast Guard Auxiliary is no longer patrolling the lake, the Carmel Police 
Department needs to train more officers to be able to provide the proper enforcement on 
the lake when it is very active. 
 
Councilman Lombardi stated that he agreed with most of Mr. Barnett’s comments except 
that the Carmel police boat patrols Lake Mahopac from Thursdays through Sundays, not 
on Tuesdays, and that the Carmel Police Department provides a significant presence on 
the lake on the weekends.  
 
Mr. Barnett expressed his frustration that the Lake Mahopac Park District has had only 
one meeting this year, at the beginning of the summer, and that they are not going to 
have another one until sometime in November. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari thanked Mr. Barnett for his 29 years of service as a dedicated 
volunteer. He acknowledged the Lake Mahopac Park District Advisory Board for their 
support over the years as they provided the funding for a boat and a jet ski used to patrol 
the lake. 
 
Angelo Natale readdressed the Town Board and spoke about how he rescued a youth 
after a serious boating accident on Lake Mahopac several years ago. Mr. Natale 
expressed his dissatisfaction with the actions of the emergency responders at the time, 
and suggested that the officers who patrol the lake be outfitted in swimsuits rather than 
full dress so that they can better maneuver in the water to provide aid. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari thanked Mr. Natale for saving the child’s life. 
 
Adam Raff, stated that he has lived on Lake Mahopac for at least twenty years. He 
acknowledged that there is a law enforcement presence on Lake Mahopac, however 
questioned the extent. He asked how many tickets and violations are being issued. He 
pointed out that there are a lot of fishermen boating on the lake on the weekends and 
questioned if they are being checked for proper licensing. Mr. Raff added that at times 
the fishermen become intrusive by encroaching homeowners’ properties.  



                                          PAGE 6 
 

                                                                                    19 OCTOBER 2022                                                                            
                                 TOWN BOARD MEETING 

 
(Cont.) 
 
Mr. Raff noted that in the past, the U.S. Coast Guard Auxiliary provided education to 
boaters on the lake. He commented that new boaters do not necessarily see and/or abide 
by the five-mile per hour buoy on the lake. Mr. Raff spoke about the need for speed 
monitoring, and the need to limit the amount of boats that tie up together. He 
acknowledged that taxpayers have a right to own boats and that no one wants to deny 
them of their boat slips, but questioned how many boats are too many on one property. 
 
Charlie Melchner, Jr., Carmel resident, commented that the vast majority of the public in 
attendance are speaking about the regulations relating to docks and boats on the lake. 
He referenced the Lake Mahopac Park District Advisory Board’s lack of meetings held 
this year, and asked who the Town Board’s liaisons to the advisory board are. 
 
Councilman Lombardi replied that he and Councilman Baranowski serve as the liaisons.  
 
Mr. Melchner asked if they were aware that they have only met one time this year. 
 
Councilman Lombardi explained that the advisory board sets their own meeting dates 
and agendas, and the liaisons attend the meetings when invited. 
 
Mr. Melchner commented that at one time the Lake Mahopac Park District Advisory 
Board had sought to retain a legal firm to look into certain zoning and enforcement laws 
that residents are upset about now but they have not had a meeting to discuss. 
 
Mr. Melchner stated that informing residents to check the Town’s website for information 
with regard to the proposed zoning amendments may be confusing for some. He 
indicated that most of the people in attendance were told about this Public Hearing by 
someone or read about it on someone’s post on social media. Mr. Melchner suggested 
the reason for the public’s attendance tonight was because the Lake Mahopac Park 
District Advisory Board has not been having meetings to seek input from them, nor has 
the advisory board been providing information to the Town Board liaisons. 
 
Mr. Melchner commented that he agreed with the property owners who spoke earlier and 
suggested that there are laws already in place that would take care of most of the issues. 
He noted that the proposed Local Law has been forwarded to the Planning Board for their 
review and voiced his frustration that to stay informed, residents must now attend their 
meetings. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari pointed out that they do not have to attend the meetings and 
encouraged the public to view the Planning Board meetings posted on the Town’s 
website.  
 
Mr. Melchner suggested that there should be a better way to get information out to the 
property owners, and that there are many questions that still need to be answered with 
regard to the proposed Local Law. He reiterated the need for boater education, as well 
as the need for additional law enforcement now that the U.S. Coast Guard Auxiliary no 
longer provides support to the Carmel Police Department on Lake Mahopac.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari clarified that the U.S. Coast Guard Auxiliary does not have 
enforcement powers and a brief discussion ensued with regard to their history of assisting 
on Lake Mahopac. 
 
Mr. Melchner confirmed that any changes to the proposed Local Law will not take place 
until the Planning Board completes their report. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari noted that the Planning Board’s recommendations will be posted on 
the Town’s website for the public to review and provide additional comments on. 
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Councilman Lombardi added for clarification that the Planning Board will not be making 
determinations with regard to the proposed Local Law. The Town Board will ultimately 
act upon it.  
 
Mr. Melchner commented that he was confident that the Town Board will not attempt to 
implement the proposed changes with regard to the lake which he contended seem so 
dramatic and so far off the mark. He concluded that if they are intended for safety 
reasons, there should be data provided that support it.  
 
Ronald Abreu, Pine Cone Road, asked how constitutional is it for a state or a town to 
dictate its citizens’ personal property.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari responded that it obviously was not, and that it was not the time for 
a constitutional debate. 
 
Mr. Abreu stated that if the proposed zoning amendments are enacted, they will be met 
with great resistance from the impacted citizens who want to travel freely on the 
waterways and that the legality of the propositions will be challenged. 
 
Vincent Grupuso, 16 York Road, with family-owned property on East Lake Boulevard 
agreed that safety on the lake should be the top priority. Mr. Grupuso spoke about how 
in the past, he had met with the Police Chief and the former Town Supervisor and was 
assured that there will be patrols on the lake. He indicated that he sees patrols on the 
lake, however not always at the most appropriate times.  
 
Mr. Grupuso stated that jet skis pose a huge problem, particularly at night. He suggested 
that because the police officers can’t be everywhere at all times, the community should 
be encouraged to come up with ideas to assist with solutions. He suggested that there 
may be a need for constables, peace officers, or retired officers trained in marine safety 
to work in conjunction with the Carmel Police Department.  
 
Mr. Grupuso agreed with earlier comments about how the public can’t be expected to 
attend all of the various board meetings and that there needs to be better communication 
from the Town to the property owners lessening the potential for rumors. He asked if the 
rumor was true that he can only have two paddle boards if he has a motorboat, and asked 
what is the definition of a watercraft because he said, it is not a paddle board, a kayak, 
or a canoe.  
 
Mr. Grupuso commented that the improvements being made at Swan Cove look great, 
however, week after week he sees non-residents launch canoes and jet skis into the lake 
from the area. He suggested that the Town explore a permitting process to alleviate the 
burden on the taxpayers by creating a revenue source which could fund safety and 
security measures. 
 
Mr. Grupuso suggested that the Town Board utilize common sense in connection with 
proposed revisions. He commented that limiting docks to 25 feet would be a problem 
because most of the properties on the lake would only allow for a 10-foot boat because 
the rest of the boats will be in the mud.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari reported that Carmel Police Department performed 38 boat stops and 
wrote 11 tickets on Lake Mahopac this season, and that there were no accidents and 
only five noise complaints. 
 
Mike Maiuzzo, 797 South Lake Boulevard property owner, commented that rezoning is 
not the answer. He stated that he agreed with the earlier comments and suggested that 
there are other ways that the problems on Lake Mahopac can be resolved. 
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Chad Collesian, Mahopac Point, commended Ed Barnett for his leadership on the Lake 
Mahopac Park District Advisory Board and spoke about Mr. Barnett’s very successful 
efforts to save Lake Mahopac years ago by introducing carp to control aquatic weeds. 
He stated that he agreed with the earlier comments, and then asked who wrote the 
proposed zoning amendments. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari indicated that it was written by the consulting firm hired by the Town 
Board; Nelson, Pope & Voorhis. 
 
Chad Collesian asked if they had ever been on Lake Mahopac because he stated, none 
of the changes that apply to the lake make any sense. He reasoned with regard to safety 
that if boats are to be limited, so should cars, because there were no boating accidents 
last year and many car accidents. 
 
Chad Collesian stated that if the amendments are being proposed for safety, boater 
education should be provided and agreed that the U.S. Coast Guard Auxiliary was a great 
informational resource for boaters unfamiliar with the rules of the lake. Mr. Collesian cited 
jet skis maneuvering between boats and the cove and speeding through the five-mile per 
hour zone, as well as boats on the lake after dark as the most dangerous aspects with 
regard to safety. He concluded that he is against the proposed zoning amendments. 
 
Gary Collesian, 38 Sycamore Road, inquired about the goal of the proposed zoning 
changes and stated that they are offensive to him because he loves the lake. Mr. 
Collesian asked why a consultant was hired, what is/are their name(s), and if the 
amendments are intended to make the lake safer, where is the data to support it.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari believed that the Draft Comprehensive Plan indicates that it is for 
safety.  
 
Gary Collesian questioned what is unsafe about his 50-foot dock that extends into the 
water because it is too shallow off his launch to put a boat there. He suggested that if 
people abide by the 100-foot buffer zone to the shoreline, they are not going to hit his 
dock. He asked why docks will be limited to 25 feet long and six feet wide, and who came 
up with the idea to regulate them as he did not believe that it was the consultant. He 
agreed with the need for improved boater education and suggested that pamphlets be 
made available to boaters at the two marinas on the lake.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari indicated that the regulations were posted at one time. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough explained that at the commencement of the project, a 
committee was formed who sought input from the community in various ways, such as 
surveys and in-person meetings.  She stated that much of the concerns brought forth to 
the committee were from residents on the lake. Councilwoman McDonough cited as an 
example, a concern about property owners who extended their docks in ways that impede 
their adjoining neighbors from safely getting their boat in and out. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough stated that the consultants went to various other lakes to 
consider their regulations. She emphasized that the proposed Local Law is a draft and 
although some of it may not be pertinent, the Town Board wanted to put it out for the 
public’s input as well as the Planning Board’s input. She reiterated that eventually there 
will be a final draft and additional meetings will be held for the public to comment on it. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough pointed out that the proposed Local Law is not only 
applicable to the property owners on the lake, and that there are proposed changes that 
apply to the entire Town. However, she said that she has heard very few comments from 
everyone else.  
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Councilwoman McDonough thanked the property owners who spoke at the Public 
Hearing for their comments and indicated that she too has concerns with regard to certain 
components of the proposed Local Law. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough explained with regard to the question as to where the 
proposed zoning amendments regarding Lake Mahopac came from, that they were 
based on input from community members to the committee. She stated that those 
community members may have chosen not to comment at any meetings because of their 
different point of view. 
 
Gary Collesian suggested that if it is not a safety matter, then perhaps the Town can 
address the issues on a case-by-case basis rather than including them in a generalized 
plan.  
 
Dave Nicholas, longtime Mahopac Point resident commented that everything he read in 
connection with the proposed zoning amendments are wrong. He stated that he did not 
receive a survey in the mail even though he owns multiple properties on the lake.  
 
Mr. Nicholas agreed that safety on the lake should be a priority. He commented that many 
nights the police boat leaves right before dark, while there are still jet skiers on the lake 
and suggested that they stay out for a little longer. Mr. Nicholas commented that he did 
not think the purpose of the proposed zoning amendments were for safety because only 
two tickets have been written in the last couple of years, and for such an active lake, 
predominantly on weekends, there has only been one very serious accident in the last 
25 years.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari clarified that there were 11 tickets issued this year. 
 
Mr. Nicholas commented that the lakefront taxpayers fund the advisory board but they 
have no say in their deliberations. He commented that it is wrong that they are not 
accountable to anyone and now, do not have meetings.   
 
Mr. Nicholas commented that the proposed Local Law does not address the out-of-town 
fishermen who leave hooks and lines stuck to his dock, or who leave behind ducks 
strangled by their fishing line, nor does it address people who launch their boats for the 
day, or utilize Swan Cove. He commented that the proposed zoning amendments are 
misguided, they should be scrapped, and the Town Board should start again with the 
lakefront property owners input this time. 
 
Tom Simone, lifelong resident on Lake Mahopac, referenced a letter previously shared 
with the Town Board at a recent meeting and asked if what is stated in the letter, is 
actually in the proposed Local Law. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough replied that other than the first page, for the most part it was 
fairly accurate. 
 
Mr. Simone commented that there were many things in the proposed Local Law that do 
not apply to Lake Mahopac, for example, Lake Mahopac does not have a tide. He spoke 
about how his property, and certain others on the lake, lack adequate water depth for a 
boat at 25 feet. Mr. Simone commented on the safety of the lake, citing only one serious 
accident in recent years.  
 
Mr. Simone stated that there is information in the proposed Local Law that appears to be 
directly copied and pasted from the New York State Department of Transportation’s 
website. He confirmed that residents may attend the Planning Board meeting to hear 
their discussions, however the Town Board has the final say on this. 
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Councilwoman McDonough stated for clarification that the proposed zoning amendments 
apply to all of the lakes in the Town and agreed that certain things do not pertain to Lake 
Mahopac.  
 
Mr. Simone asked if there will be further information provided to the public on October 
26th. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough repeated that on October 26th the consultant will be here 
from 6:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m., and then again on November 9th and December 14th. 
 
Mr. Simone commented that it would be very difficult for someone on the outside to 
decide what the property owners need. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough explained that the consultants will not be deciding. The Town 
Board will be. She reiterated that the consultants at Nelson, Pope & Voorhis drafted the 
proposed Local Law based on the comments from the public as well as regulations from 
other lake communities in New York State, and that the proposed Local Law presented 
for public comment can be amended.  
 
Allison Palm-Bevilacqua asked if the Town Board will consider grandfathering existing 
structures, such as docks, sheds and patios. She commented that she was aware of a 
lot of people who purchased their property either on a lake or in a lake association with  
the benefit of a place to put their boat, and that if the proposed Local Law is adopted, 
many of these people may lose that benefit.  
 
Ms. Palm-Bevilacqua emphasized that she pays considerable taxes on her small 
lakefront property and urged the Town Board act on the recommendations from the 
people who use the lake, not the consultants. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari explained that the proposed zoning amendments were forwarded to 
the Planning Board members because of their expertise in construction, and noted that 
they too are some of the people who use the lake. He stated that when the Planning 
Board reports back to the Town Board, there will be another Public Hearing to consider 
their suggestions as well as any other modifications to the proposed Local Law. 
 
Councilman Schanil further explained that the proposed Local Law under review is a 
draft. He acknowledged the many valid concerns voiced by the property owners at the 
Public Hearing and assured them that they will be taken into consideration. He posed the 
possibility of circulating another questionnaire with regard to the zoning around the lake. 
 
John Spaccarelli, resident of Mahopac for over 57 years and as of this year, a property 
owner on Lake Mahopac, noted that he believes the lake to be safe. He commented that 
he finds that the boaters generally respect the five miles per hour speed limit. Mr. 
Spaccarelli expressed his support of the earlier speakers. He concluded that because he 
purchased the property at the height of the market, he hoped that he did not make a bad 
investment. 
 
Gary Collesian readdressed the Town Board and asked for a time frame in connection 
with the approval process. 
 
Councilman Lombardi indicated that there is no time frame. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough noted that the Town Board does not intend to rush the project 
and estimated that the final draft should be available around the middle of next year.  
 
Councilman Lombardi emphasized that because a significant project such as this is only 
carried out once every 20 or 25 years, the public’s participation is very important.  
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Councilman Schanil assured the public that it will be a good, solid, collaboratively put 
together plan that will guide the Town into the future and it will be a plan that everyone 
will be proud of. 
 
With no one else wishing to be heard on the subject of the Public Hearing, at 8:31 p.m.  
a motion by Councilman Lombardi to hold the Public Hearing open was seconded by 
Councilwoman McDonough, and with all members of the Town Board in agreement, the 
motion was adopted. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING FROM 8/3/2022 CONTINUED - DRAFT COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 
- HELD OPEN 
 
Supervisor Cazzari reopened the Public Hearing for public comment at 8:31 p.m. 
Approximately seventy-five (75) people were in attendance. 
 
With no one present wishing to be heard on the subject of the Public Hearing, at 8:32 
p.m. a motion by Councilman Lombardi to hold the Public Hearing open was seconded 
by Councilman Baranowski, and with all members of the Town Board in agreement, the 
motion was adopted. 
 
MINUTES OF TOWN BOARD MEETINGS HELD ON 9/21/2022 AND 10/5/2022 - 
ACCEPT AS SUBMITTED BY THE TOWN CLERK 
 
On motion by Councilman Lombardi, seconded by Councilman Schanil and 
Councilwoman McDonough, with all members of the Town Board present and voting 
“aye”, the minutes of the Town Board meetings held on September 21st and October 5th, 
2022 were accepted as submitted by the Town Clerk. 
 
LAKE CASSE PARK DISTRICT - NEWSLETTER MAILING AUTHORIZED 
 
 RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as the 
Commissioners of the Lake Casse Park District, hereby authorizes the mailing of the 
October 2022 newsletter as prepared by the Lake Casse Park District Committee to all 
properties within the district and further directs that the cost thereof be charged as a 
district expense. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi    

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 
PROCUREMENT POLICY - REVIEWED AND RENEWED 
 
 WHEREAS Section 104-b of the General Municipal Law requires the governing 
body of every municipality to annually review their Official Procurement Policy, for the 
purchase of all goods and services which are not required by law to be publicly bid; and 
 WHEREAS the Town Board deems that no revisions are necessary at this time, 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby renews the Procurement Policy which is attached hereto and made a part 
hereof and designates the Town Comptroller’s Office to distribute the policy to all 
department heads; and 
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 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby 
designates the responsible purchasing agents and titles as set forth within the aforesaid 
policy. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Schanil    

  Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi and Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    
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HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT - ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS AUTHORIZED - SAND, 
GUIDE RAIL AND WINTER MIX 
 
 RESOLVED that Michael J. Simone, Town of Carmel Superintendent of Highways 
is hereby authorized to advertise for bids for the purchase of Sand, Guide Rail and Winter 
Mix for use by the Town of Carmel Highway Department; and 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that upon finalization and completion of bid 
specifications, the Superintendent of Highways is to furnish detailed specifications for the 
above to the Town Clerk Ann Spofford which are to be used in conjunction with the 
Town's general bid conditions and specifications. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Supervisor Cazzari    

  Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi and Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    
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PARK FACILITY RENTAL FEES WAIVED - APPLICATION OF THE PUTNAM 
COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH - 12/15/2022 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes 
the waiving of the park facility rental fees in reference to the application of the Putnam 
County Department of Health for an event to be held on Thursday, December 15, 2022 
in the Recreation Building at Sycamore Park. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough    

  Seconded by: Councilman Schanil  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 
LAKE CASSE PARK DISTRICT - EXTENSION OF CONTRACT FOR MAINTENANCE 
SERVICES AUTHORIZED - R2019-008 - TERRENCE KELLY 
 
 WHEREAS the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as Commissioners of 
the Lake Casse Park District, has previously sought proposal for maintenance services 
of the Lake Casse Park District property and facilities; 
 NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel, acting as Commissioners of the Lake Casse Park District and upon the 
recommendation of Town Engineer Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. hereby authorizes the 
extension of contract of Mr. Terrence Kelly, Mahopac, NY to perform said maintenance 
services for fiscal years 2023 and 2024 at annual costs not to exceed $13,500; and 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Supervisor Michael Cazzari is hereby 
authorized to execute any extension or amendment as well as any necessary 
documentation required in connection therewith. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Baranowski    

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 
CARMEL WATER DISTRICTS #3, #7 AND #12 - WATER EMERGENCY PURSUANT 
TO SECTION 151-22 OF THE TOWN CODE - TERMINATED 
 
 WHEREAS, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel, acting as Commissioners 
of Carmel Water District #s 3, 7 and 12 has previously enacted a water emergency with 
respect to and within Carmel Water District #s 3, 7 and 12; and 
 WHEREAS, the Town Board has been advised by Town Engineer Richard J. 
Franzetti, P.E. that the circumstances necessitating the declaration of water emergency 
in Carmel Water District #s 3, 7, and 12 have subsequently abated and that the 
emergency can be rescinded. 
 NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that pursuant to Town Code §155-22 (A), 
the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby terminates the water emergency 
previously declared for Carmel Water District #s 3, 7 and 12. 
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Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi    

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 
SEMI-ANNUAL MS4 STORMWATER REPORT - FILING AUTHORIZED 

 
WHEREAS the Town Board has been presented with a draft semi-annual MS4 

Stormwater Report prepared by the Town of Carmel Engineering Department; and 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Supervisor, Michael 

Cazzari is hereby authorized to sign and file said report as drafted by Town Engineer 
Richard J. Franzetti, P.E. 

 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Schanil    

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 
DONATION OF SICK TIME BY TOWN OF CARMEL EMPLOYEES TO EMPLOYEE 
#2777 - AUTHORIZED 
 

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby accepts and 
approves the donation of sick time to Employee #2777 from the following Town of 
Carmel Employees: 

 
   Employee #1034 - 16 Hours - Sick  
   Employee #1037 - 16 Hours - Sick  
   Employee #2409 - 8 Hours - Sick  
   Employee #1149 - 8 Hours - Sick 

 
Resolution     
Offered by: Supervisor Cazzari    

  Seconded by: Councilman Lombardi and Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    
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2023 TENTATIVE BUDGET AMENDED AND ADOPTED AS THE 2023 PRELIMINARY 
BUDGET 
 
 RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby adopts the Town 
Supervisor’s Tentative Budget (as amended by the attached schedule) as the Preliminary 
Budget for fiscal year 2023. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough    

  Seconded by: Councilman Baranowski and Councilman Lombardi  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 

 
PUBLIC HEARING SCHEDULED FOR 11/9/2022 - 2023 PRELIMINARY BUDGET 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes 
the scheduling of a Public Hearing in regard to the Preliminary Budget for fiscal year 
2023 including the General Town Fund, Highway Funds as well as all Water Districts, 
Sewer Districts, Park Districts, Fire Districts, Garbage District, Fire Protection 
Districts and Lighting Districts; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that said Public Hearing shall be held on the 9th 

day of November, 2022 at Town Hall, 60 McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York at 7:00 
PM or as soon thereafter that evening as possible, at which time all interested persons 
shall be heard; and 
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BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the proposed salaries of the following 

officials for fiscal year 2023 shall be advertised, as required by Section 108 of the Town 
Law of the State of New York, as follows in said notice: 

 
Town Supervisor $132,388.10 

Town Council Members $22,276.80 
Town Clerk $110,008.36 

Town Highway Superintendent $141,914.10 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Clerk Ann Spofford is hereby 

authorized and directed to publish the Notice of said Public Hearing in the official  
newspapers of the Town a minimum of five (5) days prior to November 9, 2022; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Clerk of the Town of Carmel is 
hereby authorized and directed to post the Notice of said Public Hearing on the Town 
Bulletin Board a minimum of five (5) days prior to November 9, 2022; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of the preliminary budget be 
available at the Office of the Town Clerk where it may be inspected by any interested 
person during office hours. 

 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Baranowski    

  Seconded by: Councilman Schanil and Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 
POLICE DEPARTMENT - PURCHASE OF TWO (2) NEW 2022 DODGE DURANGO 
FORD POLICE PURSUIT SUV VEHICLES AUTHORIZED UNDER NEW YORK STATE 
OFFICE OF GENERAL SERVICES CONTRACT - ROBERT GREEN AUTO & TRUCK 
- NOT TO EXCEED $41,021.49 EACH 
 
 RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes Chief 
of Police Anthony Hoffmann to proceed with the purchase of two (2) new 2022 Dodge 
Durango Ford Police Pursuit SUV vehicles at a unit cost not to exceed $41,021.49 each 
from Robert Green Auto & Truck, Monticello, NY under NYS Office of General Services 
Contract #PC68970; and 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Chief of Police Anthony Hoffmann is hereby 
authorized to sign all necessary documents to purchase said vehicles from the vendor 
set forth herein in accordance with the NYS Office of General Services contract 
referenced herein and the quotation dated September 22, 2022; and 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is hereby 
authorized to make any and all necessary budget revisions to effect the aforesaid 
purchase transaction authorized herein. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Lombardi    

  Seconded by: Councilman Schanil and Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    
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POLICE DEPARTMENT - EMERGENCY PURCHASE OF TWO (2) 2022 RAM 1500 
VEHICLES AUTHORIZED - NEW HOLLAND AUTO GROUP FLEET - NOT TO 
EXCEED $42,371.00 EACH 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel has been advised by Carmel 
Chief of Police Anthony Hoffman that supply-chain issues have created an emergency 
circumstance with respect to the availability of police vehicles within the existing Town of 
Carmel Police Department fleet which may affect the safety and/or property of the 
residents of the Town of Carmel; 
 NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel, upon the recommendation of the Chief of Police authorizes the emergency 
purchase of two (2) 2022 Ram 1500 vehicles from New Holland Auto Group Fleet, New 
Holland, PA at a unit cost not to exceed $42,371.00 each; and 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Chief of Police Anthony Hoffmann is hereby 
authorized to sign all necessary documents to purchase said vehicles from the vendor 
set forth herein quotation dated October 6, 2022; and 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Town Comptroller Mary Ann Maxwell is hereby 
authorized to make any and all necessary budget transfers or modifications required to 
fund the cost of this authorization. 

 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilman Schanil    

  Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 
SETTLEMENT OF LITIGATION AUTHORIZED - “THE RETREAT AT CARMEL 
CONDOMINIUM I VS. THE TOWN OF CARMEL AND ITS ASSESSOR AND BOARD 
OF ASSESSMENT REVIEW” - 2018, 2019, 2020 AND 2021 ASSESSMENT OF 
CERTAIN REAL PROPERTY 
 
 WHEREAS there are currently pending in the Supreme Court, County of Putnam, 
State of New York twelve lawsuits respectively entitled “The Retreat at Carmel 
Condominium I vs. The Town of Carmel and its Assessor and Board of Assessment 
Review”; 
 WHEREAS such litigation was commenced in regard to the assessment of certain 
real property located within the Town of Carmel on the 2018, 2019, 2020 and 2021 tax 
rolls; and 
 WHEREAS a proposed settlement of the litigation has been negotiated by Glenn 
Droese, Town Assessor, and certiorari counsel Gregory L. Folchetti who have 
recommended approval of the proposed settlement; 
 NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes the settlement of the aforementioned litigation and any other 
open litigation concerning the assessment of the aforesaid real property as 
recommended; and 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that certiorari counsel Gregory Folchetti is hereby 
authorized to sign, on behalf of the Town of Carmel, the stipulation of settlement and 
corresponding consent judgment reflecting the terms of the settlement. 

 
Resolution     
Offered by: Supervisor Cazzari    

  Seconded by: Councilman Baranowski and Councilwoman McDonough  
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Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 
SUBMISSION OF GRANT APPLICATION UNDER HUDSON VALLEY GREENWAY 
PLANNING GRANT PROGRAM APPROVED - VOLZ PARK REHABILITATION 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town of Carmel is applying to the Hudson River Valley Greenway 
for a grant under the Hudson River Valley Greenway Planning Grant Program for a 
project entitled “Volz Park Rehabilitation” to be located in the Town of Carmel. 
 NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved that the Carmel Town Board hereby does 
approve and endorse the application for a grant under the Hudson River Valley Greenway 
Planning Grant Program, for a project known as “Volz Park Rehabilitation” and located 
within this community. 
 
Resolution     
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough    

  Seconded by: Councilman Baranowski  
     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  
Stephen Baranowski X    
Frank Lombardi X    
Suzanne McDonough X    
Robert Schanil X    
Michael Cazzari X    

 
COMMENTS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
Supervisor Cazzari commended the Planning Board, as well as Town Planner Pat Cleary, 
for their outstanding efforts in connection with their preliminary review of the Draft 
Comprehensive Plan and the proposed zoning amendments. He reiterated that their 
meetings are available to view on the Town’s website, as is all of the meetings of the 
various Town boards.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari announced the fall hydrant flushing schedule for Carmel Water 
District #2 taking place from October 10th through October 28th, Carmel Water District #3 
from October 31st through November 2nd and Carmel Water District #12 from November 
2nd through November 4th. Specific details are available on the Town’s website. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari announced that the non-profit organization Community Cares will be 
hosting their Drink for Pink fundraising event on October 20, 2022 from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 
p.m. at Frankie & Augie’Z at 3673 Hill Boulevard in Jefferson Valley.  
 
Supervisor Cazzari announced that the Hamlet of Carmel Civic Association will be 
hosting their annual Halloween Costume Parade and Party on October 23, 2022 at the 
Carmel High School from 1:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. for children in preschool through fourth 
grade. There will be refreshments, prizes, face paintings, crafts, and fun activities. 
Admission is free. 
 
Supervisor Cazzari announced that the Department of Recreation and Parks will be 
hosting their annual Harvest Fest on October 30, 2022 from 12:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. at 
Sycamore Park. There will be music, crafts, food vendors, a haunted maze and more. It 
is open to residents only, and it is free to attend.  
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Councilman Lombardi announced that there will be a food drive to benefit the St. John’s 
Food Pantry on November 5, 2022 from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. at the Red Mills 
Convenience Center. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, on motion by Councilman Lombardi, seconded 
by Councilman Schanil, with all Town Board members present in agreement, the meeting 
was adjourned at 8:56 p.m. to the scheduled Work Session. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
  

 
Ann Spofford, Town Clerk  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


	The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business. A moment of silence was held to honor those serving in the United States Armed Forces.
	Todd McCormack, 43 Walton Drive, inquired if the Town Board will be addressing the cell tower proposed on Walton Drive at this meeting.
	Supervisor Cazzari replied that the cell tower will not be addressed at this meeting. He explained that the matter will be going before the Planning Board and the Zoning Board for their review, and that notification of the meetings when discussion wil...

